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With the pandemic, the Roanoke Chapter of the 
National Railway Historical Society has cancelled all 
meetings and gatherings until further notice. When the 
meetings resume, they will be held Fellowship Hall at 
St. Marks Lutheran Church at 7:30 pm. Please see the 
description on the next page for specific directions. 

This is our new location for monthly meetings, please 
be sure to make a note of it. While we regret not having 
meetings during the current emergency, we intend to 
follow the Governor's orders. (Please be aware, this may 
change.) We hope to resume actual meetings in the early 
summer, but that depends on the situation.

Meeting Notice
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Cover Photos
It was 50 years ago on a sunny Saturday when the last Pocahontas, train No. 4 left Roanoke at 12:19 pm. The No. 

759 was pulling the train from Roanoke-Norfolk to commemorate the end of Norfolk and Western passenger service. 
Long-time Chapter member and Historian Arthur M. Bixby recorded the moment as No. 759 began its trip. Leaning 
out of the cab is Vice President Robert B. Claytor. Read Dorr Tucker's article from the Turntable Times about the last 
Pocahontas. Could anyone there that day have thought that 11 years and four months later the 611 would be depart-
ing from Roanoke under steam? Perhaps that man leaning out of the cab, but certainly not many of those on hand 
could have!



From The Head End

Cards and Flowers
If you know of a Chapter Member who is sick, lost 

a loved one or has a new birth in the family, please 
contact Delta Helmer Pelgrim. Delta is responsible for 
Chapter cards and flowers and can be reached at mem-
bership.rcnrhs@gmail.com or 703-627-7847. 

Deadline for Turntable Times
The deadline for the next issue of Turntable Times 

is Friday, May 14, 2021. Please send articles, informa-
tion and exchange newsletters to: Editor Turntable 
Times, P.O. Box 13222, Roanoke, VA, 24032. All parties 
sending newsletters to the Roanoke Chapter via email 
should send them to Gary Ballard gtgns611@aol.com, 

Dorr Tucker at joandorr@
cox.net and Ken Miller at 
klmiller@rev.net

Meeting 
Cancellation Policy

Any Chapter meeting 
will be considered can-
celled if any of the fol-
lowing conditions are due 
to weather: Roanoke City 
Schools are closed on the 
day of or for the day after 
the meeting, or Virginia 
Western night classes are 
cancelled for the night of 
a meeting. Obviously, we 
have cancelled all meetings 
until further notice due 
to the pandemic. We hold 
Board Meetings via Zoom 
and will go to in-person 
meetings as soon as it is 
safe to do so.

New Chapter 
Meeting Location 
and Time

While we are still 
in the midst of 

COVID19, we are hope-
ful that the vaccine will 
make the possibility of 
having in-person meetings 
once again. However, we 

don't have any certainty when the church will be open 
again. We publish directions for the purpose of making 
people aware.

Whenever we can actually get back to in-person 
meetings, we will be meeting at St Mark’s Lutheran 
Church, 1008 Franklin Road, SW, at the corner of 
Highland Avenue in Old Southwest, Roanoke 24016. 
There is NO parking on Franklin Road; instead turn 
east onto Highland and enter and park in the lot off 
Highland directly behind the church.

Enter the church through the doors down the steps 
below the overhanging breezeway. This is technically 
the rear of the church, but is the most convenient and 
closest to the parking.

When inside proceed to the elevator on the right 
(about 15 feet) and go down to level 1 and follow the 
NRHS signs into the meeting room.

The church doors will be locked 10 minutes after the 
starting time so please be on time. Should you know 
that you will be late, please arrange in advance to con-
tact a member already in the church when you arrive 
so that someone can meet you at the door to let you 
in. Thank you for your cooperation in this.

Sick List
Nothing new has been reported thus far.

Emergency Notification Phone Numbers

You may use these phone numbers to report emer-
gencies or other conditions affecting railroad opera-

tions, including trespassers, vandalism, fires, defective 
equipment, etc. If at a railroad/highway grade crossing 
try to provide the unique crossing number/DOT num-
ber posted nearby, usually on a small blue sign.

Norfolk Southern  . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                800-453-2530
CSX  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                           800-232-0144
Amtrak . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                         800-331-0008

2021 Chapter Directors
Chuck Akers  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                        President
Lewis Foster  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                        Secretary
Gary Gray . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                      Vice President
Delta Helmer Pelgrim . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                 Treasurer 
David Foster  . . . . . . . . . . .            National Representative
Ken Miller . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                           Director
Rick Rader . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                           Director
Richard Shell . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                         Director
George Stein  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                         Director
Our Chapter Board meets at least once a month, usu-

ally the first Tuesday; contact a board member to find 
the date and location. Board meetings are open to the 
membership. Please note, in-person Board meetings 
have been discontinued as per the Governor's order 
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through October. The board has met virtually via Zoom 
the past few months, and anticipates continuing that 
for the time being. The Board will take up business 
as necessary via email or telephone until then. Please 
remember to Stay home, stay safe!

Treasurers Report
by Delta Helmer Pelgrim

Please continue to sign up/use your Kroger and 
Amazon.com community support – keep eating and 

buying stuff. If you need help signing up please let me 
know. This is an easy way to make money for the chap-
ter. A shout out to those individuals who run Facebook 
fundraisers. The last one raised over $300 through 
crowd sourcing.

I am always available to provide information and our 
financial statements. Feel free to send me e-mails at 
treasurer.rcrhs@gmail.com

Membership
By Delta Helmer Pelgrim

As of March 20, we have 148 members. I am mail-
ing everyone a roster by the end of the month. If 

you do not receive your roster in the mail please let me 
know. 

Anyone who submitted their National payment to 
me has had their payment submitted to Nationals. You 
should have received an acknowledgement from them. 
If you have not heard anything from Nationals reach 
out to me and I will contact them.

As a reminder, printed copies of the Turntable Times 
are $10 for the year.

Happy to answer any questions or concerns - mem-
bership.rcnrhs@gmail.com.

Passenger Train Update       
by: Gary Ballard

Finally, the much anticipated good 
news regarding traveling by train has 

arrived. Amtrak’s new sleeping car ser-
vice, daily operation of long-haul routes 
and the return to full dining service are 
items making the headlines.

There is a new term for sleeping car 
service. “Private Rooms” is the new 
term used when booking a sleeping 
car accommodation with Amtrak and it 
comes at a time when living during the 
current pandemic where everyone likes 
to have privacy and to be distance them-
selves from others.

Look for this to be available on a popular Northeast 
Regional train that starts in Newport News, Virginia 
with this new service added onto the train in 
Washington, D.C., as the train continues to its destina-
tion in Boston. For many of us, Amtrak services in the 
past includes those times where services got down-
graded to a standard fare sort of thing over the years. 

All: Gary Ballard Photos
Sleeping cars at Charlottesville, Va , 2019
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Amtrak is returning sleeping car service to what was 
The Twilight Shoreliner, trains 65/66/67. This train was 
launched in the summer of 1997. It was discontinued 
in 2003 and replaced with named train: The Federal. By 
2004, the sleeping car was dropped. Today, It is more 
than just adding these cars to the train, it is all about 
the presentation being made.

This will be a nighttime run in either direction of 
travel for trains 65/66/67. Train 66 departs Newport 
News, Virginia at 4:50 pm with arrival in Washington, 
D.C. around 9:30 pm. This has always been a station 
stop with time for restocking of the café car and a crew 
change as well. Locomotives are swapped from diesel 
to electric power. This layover will also allow for the 
Viewliner sleeping car to be added. Waiting passen-
gers holding tickets with a private room will have free 
access to the Metropolitan Lounge in Union Station 
with complimentary beverages and snacks in a pri-
vate atmosphere. Departure time is 10:00 pm. If your 
sleeper car is on the rear of your train, you may be able 
to get a rare sight out of the window of the end door 
that gives a stunning view of the U.S. Capital Building 
as you depart Washington. This is a sight seen only by 
inbound locomotive Engineers and those lucky out-
bound passengers who know about it.

On the train, your private room includes a compli-
mentary alcoholic beverage upon boarding and conti-
nental breakfast upon arrival in Boston. A dedicated 
attendant will provide turndown service, which is the 
unfolding or opening up of the beds in your room. The 
two seats facing each other by the window fold into 
and become the lower bed and an upper berth folds 
down from the ceiling. Pillows and blankets are set out 
for you and showers with towels and other toiletries 
are available in the car. 

Tickets can now be purchased for travel begin-
ning on April 5th. Train 66 departs northbound out 
of Washington Union Station at 10:00 pm. Arriving 
in New York Penn Station at 1:55 am, the train pulls 
into Boston South Station at 7:58 am. Train 67 departs 
Boston South Station at 9:30 pm, arriving in New York 
Penn Station at 2:30 am and arrives in Washington 
Union Station at 7:00 am. Fares are comparable to air-
fare, keeping in mind the additional cost for the private 
room. As I write this, we checked Expedia for airfare, 
Boston Logan Airport to Washington Reagan Airport. 
The average prices are in the $87 to $150 range which 
is a seat on the plane. Amtrak’s fare with a private 
room, a shower, free alcoholic beverage, free coffee, a 
dedicated attendant and a continental breakfast are as 
follows:

Boston to Washington $288
Philadelphia to Boston $276

Baltimore to New Haven $256
Hotel prices in Philadelphia nearby to the airport 

range from $109 to $240, not including ride fare from 
the airport. So, by comparing everything with how 
to make the trip relaxing, safe and comfortable, the 
Amtrak prices are in line with choices of taking the 
plane vs train. Add to the fact that privacy, comfort and 
distance from other passengers is found on the train. 

Nationwide, the long-distance routes are returning 
to daily operation. These trains were cut to triweekly 
service last May and June resulting in extremely low 
ridership during the Pandemic. Tickets are now on 
sale for these trains and sales are reported to be high. 
May 24 will be the return to daily service begins out 
West for The California Zephyr, The Coast Starlight, 
Empire Builder and Texas Eagle. May 31 The Capital 
Limited, City of New Orleans, Lake Shore Limited, 
and The Southwest Chief. June 7 for The Crescent, 
Palmetto, The Silver Meteor and Silver Star. Amtrak 
has announced that their new fleet of Viewliner sleep-
ing cars will debut on both Silver Service trains. The 
Cardinal and The Sunset Limited will keep their tri-
weekly schedule. The Auto Train service has remained 
its daily operation throughout the pandemic.

More good news for those who remember the full-
service meals prepared on Amtrak’s long distance 
trains. The return to “traditional” dining is coming. 
There is a lot to plan and work out with this, mainly 
due to the COVID pandemic and how the pace of recov-
ery on a national scale rolls on. Amtrak’s new head 
of customer service, Robert Jordan, says the company 
is highly interested in this. Calling back the staff and 
bringing back the commissary operations will take 
some planning. Mr. Jordan says he is going through the 
process of inviting input from employees to make it 
better. As a former food service employee on Amtrak’s 
long distance trains, I remember walking through the 
big freezers in Washington, D.C. and Chicago. The food 
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and the ingredients were hand picked by my chef as 
we noted it all on paper. Amtrak says that communal 
dining may be a non-starter for now, but it is a good 
sign that the corporate office has this as a top prior-
ity right now. It’ll be a great to see those 3 year old 
Viewliner dining cars producing fully prepared meals 
such as French Toast and eggs for breakfast and those 
delicious steak dinners with fresh ice tea, coffee and 
that chocolate turtle cake for dessert.

Amtrak reports that the restored service is a result of 
the $1.7 billion funding bill that Amtrak has received. 
The bill was passed this month. Amtrak CEO Bill Flynn 
said the funding will benefit the entire company net-
work. He added that furloughed employees will be able 
to be called back to work and much needed projects 
can now move forward. Already this year there are seri-
ous discussions about expansion of routes. There will 
be more to report on the months ahead. Stand by.

Mixed Freight
By Mr. Robin R. Shavers

Near the end of my last Mixed Freight column, I 
mentioned a very good article featured within 

the pages of Classic Trains summer 2017 covering 
the Virginia Blue Ridge Railway. A few weeks ago in 

late February I received word that Virginia Blue Ridge 
Railway caboose number 2 has been restored by Mr. 
Ted Hughes. The caboose originally had been bought 
from Southern Railway. It was moved to Piney River in 
2012 for restoration and was in extremely bad shape 
after years of neglect, basically a rotting derelict. I saw 
it in person and it was indeed a depressing sight. Only 
the iron work was salvageable with the rest of the cab 
being restored based on detailed measurements and 
photos. When I and another railfan saw it, it was rust-
ing away on a piece of track in Rapidan, Virginia, back 
in 2012.

As most of you are aware, with adoption of PSR, 
precision schedule railroading, the railroads have been 
scaling down or scaling back operations and other 
once common activities to reduce costs and increase 
service reliability for the customers. As rail enthusi-
asts and especially those of us who reside in territory 
served by Norfolk Southern and CSX Transportation, 
the name Cindy Sanborn is well known to most of 
us. Since autumn, she is now Norfolk Southern’s new 
chief operating officer. She held the same position with 
CSX before coming to NS. One of the first things on 
her agenda was to reorganize and rename the railroad’s 
operating divisions. The railroad has been reorganized 
into three regions and each region will consist of two 
divisions. The three regions are the Northern, Central, 
and Southern. The Northern Region will consist of the 
Great Lakes Division and the Keystone Division. The 
Central Region consists of the Midwest Division and 
the Blue Ridge Division. The Southern Region consists 
of the Gulf Division and the Coastal Division. Personal 
comment: As a railroad enthusiast with deep inter-
est in the Southern Railway, the Norfolk and Western 
Railway, and the Virginian Railway, I was happy to read 
that the name Blue Ridge was selected as a division 
name. It also means a lot to me as a native Virginian 
too.

As I write this Mixed Freight, with the radio and tele-
vision newscast going simultaneously, there is all this 
talk going on about getting our country and the world 
to pre-COVID19 normalcy. Wouldn’t it be great if a 
weekend of steam powered excursions could be oper-
ated as a form of celebration. Well in today’s world, 
almost anything is possible and I am thinking with 
Norfolk Southern in mind.

For as long as I can remember I have had a thing 
for facts and figures. I recently read a very interest-
ing article about the North American freight car fleet. 
It is estimated that the combined freight car fleet of 
the U.S.A, Mexico and Canada is about 1.6 million. In 
theory, if a person standing or sitting trackside for 24 
hours and with one thousand cars rolling by per 24 
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hours, it would require four years and four months 
and a wild guess of days. Of course the fleet fluctuates 
as cars are retired from service, destroyed in derail-
ments and collisions, and brand new cars enter into 
service fresh from the builders. I have seen the passage 
of a lot of coal hoppers both loaded and empty pass 
thru Roanoke, to mention one specific location, since 
the late sixties and to this day whenever I view a coal 
train or its empty counterpart pass thru that city, I just 
wonder, how many I myself have seen. Only God can 
answer that one.

It was 50 Years Ago
by Ken Miller

I am usually pretty long winded here, but I am going 
to try and keep this short. It was Spring 1971, in 

March, the front page headline in the Roanoke World-
News was "Roanoke Left Off Railpax Map". While it 
was not totally shocking, it was still not pleasant news 
to most of us here. Me? I was 14, it meant that some-
thing I'd grown up with, passenger trains, were going 
to be gone from my railroad. While we all hoped that 
the National Railroad Passenger Corporation, then 
dubbed "Railpax" very soon to be renamed "Amtrak" 
would select the Norfolk-Cincinnati route, we knew 
that it was not likely.

Since I was still in school, my 
next bunch of weekends were 
consumed with riding my bike 
out to catch the Pocahontas going 
east, knowing that it was ending. 
I was not connected, I did not 
really know a lot of what was 
going on, I learned that Nickel 
Plate No. 759 was being brought 
to Roanoke to power that last eastbound run. To read 
my story of the last months of service, you will need to 
get a copy of the N&WHS "Arrow" for 2nd quarter 2021. 
I have a lengthy article there, but the main reason I 
mention this is the Roanoke Chapter is indelibly con-
nected with my story there, even though I knew noth-
ing of the group or anyone in it. 

My photos simply are horrible, a Kodak Brownie, 
black and white film, no real understanding of compo-
sition, lighting etc. means my stuff was not suitable to 
use. However, I now know some folks whom I call on 
in cases like this; long-time members Dorr Tucker and 
Jeff Sanders. 

Many of our members even though they may have 
been members for some time, don't really realize that 
we have a lot to be thankful for in those early days, 
Jeff and Dorr were both very active at the time, and 
recorded some great images of the last years of N&W 

service. Dorr in particular. Dorr was the first Editor of 
Turntable Times and did a magnificent job of recording 
what was going on, very likely, the only record of activ-
ities in and around Roanoke in those years. I've used 
material in the N&WHS "Arrow" specifically because 
it IS the record! Dorr's reporting and photography as 
well as Jeff's make this story special, at least to me. 
So please, give a round of applause to these guys who 
recorded the scene those years back and willfully share 
with us today.

So, I'm not going to tell you the story of the end 
of N&W passenger service, but I will use Dorr's own 
writings to let you see how it really was that sunny 
Saturday 50 years ago. Enjoy!

Last N&W Passenger Train Is Steam-
Powered 

From Turntable Times, Vo1ume 4, No. 3, May 20, 1971 
by Dorr M. Tucker

On March 30, Norfolk and Western announced 
that last runs of trains 301-304, The Wabash 

Cannonball, 121-124, The City of Decatur and 3-4, The 
Pocahontas, would be on April 30. Discontinuance of 
intercity passenger service on the railway was a result 
of not including N&W routes by the National Railroad 
Passenger Corporation (Amtrak). 

At 8:30 a.m., on Saturday, April 23, an unusual train 
pulled out of Vardo Yard at Hagerstown, Md. The 
southbound extra had 11 loads and 41 empties, plus 
two passenger type cars at the head end. N&W office 
car "Claytor Lake" and High Iron crew car "Conneaut." 
On the point was former Nickel Plate Road No. 759. 
The big Berkshire was en route to Roanoke in order to 
power The Pocahontas between Roanoke and Norfolk 
on Saturday, May 1. Extra 759 had little trouble pulling 
2100 tons until she got to Vaughn, 81 miles south of 
Hagerstown. Here she stalled as she attempted to pull 
the 55 cars over a short but steep grade. A 30 mph head 
wind contributed significantly to 759's problem creat-
ing heavy drag on the empty hoppers. The train was 
cut and the hill was doubled which resulted in a delay 
of over an hour. The mighty 2-8-4 encountered the 
same difficulty 1/2 mile below Luray on another hill. 
Within 200 feet of the top, the Berkshire slipped. The 
wind blew sand from the rails before the drivers could 
roll over it. Once again she attempted to surmount, the 
short 1.8% incline to no avail. Three times she tried 
to get over the hill. The empty hoppers on the rear 
were dropped on the main track for No. 95 to pick up 
later and the train ran into Shenandoah with 11 cars. 
After coaling and watering and with a new cab on the 
rear, the extra headed south for an uneventful run to 
Roanoke. Arrival was at 8:46 p.m. The 759 was turned 
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on Campbell Avenue Wye to be properly pointed for 
the run to Norfolk before being placed in the East End 
Shops complex for servicing and "modification." 

The modifications consisted of lettering the tender 
"Norfolk and Western" and installation of the whistle 
from Class J No. 611.

Friday, April 30 was the date for last runs of all 
intercity passenger runs on the Norfolk and Western. 
Numbers 17-18 made last trips between Lynchburg and 
Bristol. Train 3 as well as 17-18 all left Roanoke on time 
for the last time that Friday. Due to a pre-midnight 
departure from Cincinnati, eastbound No. 4 would not 
make her last run out of Roanoke until Sat., May 1. 

A crowd of over a thousand jammed the platforms at 
Roanoke long before No. 4 arrived at 11:04 a.m. 

Just out of East End Shops and with restoration work 
completed was Class A No. 1218 on display on Track 2. 
The mammoth articulated would soon be on display in 
Roanoke's Transportation Museum. Equipment from 
the Pocahontas which had arrived in Norfolk the day 
before had been deadheaded back to Roanoke during 
the night to provide room for the anticipated crowd. 
This equipment along with baggage car 1286 was on 
Track 3. The baggage car was operated by Roanoke 
Chapter as a snack-souvenir concession selling soft 
drinks, sandwiches, candy, post cards, records, railroad 
caps and bandannas and other related items. Under the 
capable direction of Dave Helmer and Joe Austin, we 
were able to serve hundreds who would have not been 
able to have been served in the diner. 

Scheduled railway passenger service in Roanoke 
became history as the most impressive train ever to 
run on the Norfolk and Western departed from Track 
4 at 12:19 p.m. The crowd that lined the tracks saw a 
steam locomotive belching black bituminous smoke 
pull an 18-car train that included three domes and an 
open platform observation on the rear complete with 
a drumhead and oil marker lights. For the first time 
in 12 years, the sound of a famous 600 whistle was 
heard in the Star City as the Pocahontas bid farewell to 

the headquarters city 
of the N&W and her 
people. 

Over a thou-
sand rode the last 
Pocahontas. The 13 
coaches were virtu-
ally full on leaving 
Roanoke. The pas-
sengers thinned 
out a little after 
Lynchburg, but 
the train was full 
again departing 
Petersburg. Two 
conductors collected 
tickets and checked 
passes. Three train-
men aided passengers on and off. In the parlor car, 
"Lafayette", local government officials and members of 
the press joined in the nostalgia. Among those present 
were National NRHS President E. Lewis Pardee, David 
P. Morgan and H. Reid. Diner-lounge 494 had been con-
verted to a full diner seating 36. The line that formed 
in the aisle next to the kitchen reminded one of eating 
on the Pocahontas during World War II. Among others, 
N&W Executive Vice President R. B. Claytor enjoyed a 
last drink in the diner. All passengers were presented 
with an excellent commemorative souvenir booklet 
entitled "The End of The Line." The booklet gives a 
complete account of passenger service on the Norfolk 
and Western from 1838 to the present. Included are 
reproductions of old timetables and pictures, many of 
which dated far back in the last century. 

Probably the most expedited coal and water stop 
of the diesel era was accomplished at Crewe that 
afternoon. Only 31 minutes were required to fill the 
tenders. Although 65 m.p.h. speeds were achieved 
between stations, the crowds that had gathered at 
every depot resulted in a few extra minutes delay at 
each stop. Even under the cover of darkness at Suffolk 
and South Norfolk people lined the tracks. 

Over 2,500 were at the station in Norfolk to see a 
sight they could see no more. Intercity passenger ser-
vice on the Norfolk and Western ended at 9:06 p.m., 
May 1, as the Pocahontas made her final station stop. 
What a grand way to,mark the end of a prime example 
of an American Institution!

Norfolk and Western Photo
Parlor car No. 700 "Lafayette" brings up the rear of the last No. 
4 complete with tail sign on May 1, 1971. Above, cover of the 
handout book to all riders that day.
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Mechanical Committee Report  
Spring 2021

Lewis Foster

This spring has seen several improve-
ments around the yard and in the 

shop. We have also been working on both 
N&W GP-30 No. 522 and N&W T-6 No. 41. 
Progress is also continuing on Virginian 
C-10 caboose No. 322 and planning work 
for the side sill repairs and window shade 
replacement on N&W P-2 class coach No. 
512 is in progress. 

In the yard, we’ve completed the first 
of the shelters for the forklifts and crane. 
This will allow us to store our equip-
ment out of the weather. We repaired the 
hydraulic steering and side-shift cylinders 
for the smaller forklift as well, resolving a 
worsening leak that took that forklift out 
of service last fall. 

Inside the shop, we’ve completed new 
wiring to the east end of the first floor 
and the basement, added new overhead 
lighting in the east end, and improved 
the lights in the west end. We also 
installed a sump pump in the basement 
to ensure that it stays dry. 

All: Lewis Foster Photos
From top right, a proud group showing the com-
pleted shelter. Middle: Newly installed electric-
ity in the building. Bottom right: The crew hard 
at work on sanding the interior of Virginian 
caboose No. 322. Lower left: Lewis Foster mak-
ing detailed notes on shade sizing in coach 512.
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Work has also continued on both the 41 and 522. We 
hope to resolve the battery issues on both engines this 
spring as well as replacing several stuck injectors on 
the 522. More on this as work progresses.

We plan to proceed with the side sill repairs on the 
512 this spring as well. We’re also working with Adlake 
and a custom fabric manufacturer to replace the win-
dow shades, which have significant damage. 

If you’re interested in volunteering at the yard on the 
weekends, or even if you’d just like to drop by and see 
what we’re working on, feel free to contact Gary Gray 
or Lewis Foster. Photos of our projects are also avail-
able on the Chapter Facebook page at:

https://www.facebook.com/roanokenrhs

All: Lewis Foster Photos
From top left, GP30 No. 522. Top Right: On T-6 No. 41, the current batteries disconnected for removal. George is running tests on them to 
see if they are truly beyond recovery before we change them out for the new batteries. Middle: George Stein works on the forklift steering 
gear. Bottom Right: New forklift shelter helps protect all the work that has gone into the forklift. Bottom Left: Inside the building, on the 
east end showing off the newly installed lighting.


